M I N U T E S

BUDGET AND FINANCE SUB-COMMITTEE MEETING of the HAWAII STATE COMMITTEE OF BLIND VENDORS

DATE:
Saturday, April 25, 2015
PLACE: 
Ho’opono Conference Room
1901 Bachelot Street
Honolulu, Hawaii  96817

PRESENT:

1. Sub-Committee:  Kyle Aihara, Dane Alani, Ivy Galariada, Don Patterson, and Stan Young
2. Members:  Norman Ota, Ron Flormata, Gerry Lonergan,  and Joel Cho
3. Ho`opono:  VRA Albert Perez, BEP Manager Kat Fujimoto, VFS Susan Chong and Kyle Laconsay, and Secretary MJ Andres
CALL TO ORDER:
Noting the presence of a quorum, Kyle called the meeting to order at 11:57 a.m.
Kyle moved to start with New Business, Review and Recommendations for SFY 2016 Budget.
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Review and Recommendations for SFY 2016 Budget:  BEP Manager Kat provided a summary as follows:

SFY 2015 Projected Budget:

Other Management Services
$5,981.45

Travel – Employees
$1,791.07

Travel – Blind Vendors
$17,165.99

Repair & Maintenance
$23,891.23

New Equipment
$1,698.81

Replacement Equipment
$14,926.15

Refurbished Facilities
$3,211.17

Initial Inventory
$23,143.36

Retirement Benefit
$162,827.17

Medical & Life Benefit
$356,939.99

Total RSRA Expense
$611,576.39

SFY 2015 Projected Income:

Blind Vendors Ohana
$494,000.00

Unassigned Vending Machine
$115,333.61

Interest
$5,745.93

Total Income
$615,079.55

Joel noted the unassigned vending machine commissions seem high in comparison to the last report.  BEP Manager Kat provided a recap of the past commissions received as follows:
2011
$129,235.95

2012
$187,347.19

2013
$162,837.64

2014
$121,274.61

2015
$86,500.21 (9 months)

BEP Manager Kat will verify the totals.

Projected SFY 2015
Expenses
$604,000

Income
$564,700

Projected Loss
$40,183
*Note:  Accounts for additional $2K+$2K medical supplements.

Projected SFY 2016

Expenses
$526,878

Income
$564,700

Projected Gain
$40,183

*Note:  Accounts for $4K Retirement, $4K Medical, and $2K Supplemental

The reduction of some expenses is partly due to expenses covered by renovation funds; however, BEP Manager Kat noted that the funds won’t be available forever so some budget projections in the future might be less than the actual.
Kyle noted that moving forward expenses will fluctuate and things will cost more; subsequently, we’re trying to boost the revenue by increasing income through unassigned vending machines.
Kyle noted the sub-committee recommends the SFY 2016 Budget and approve benefit payments of $4K for Retirement, $4K for Medical, and $2K Medical Supplement.
2.
Current RSRA Balance:  BEP Manager Kat reported that the balance as of April 22, 2015 was $1,386,574.77.

3.
Future Renovations:

a.
VS #M-2 Kahului Airport Gate 27:  BEP Manager Kat reported there has been conversation to upgrade the Kahului Airport facility.  At their last visit, Gates 16-30 is very much in use now, it’s away from the current facility, a lot of stores are setting up in that concourse, and the airport has asked us to place another vending facility in that concourse.  She, VFS Susan, Clyde, and Stan identified a vacant space at Gate 27.  The airport is agreeable to building out facility.  There’s no cost estimate at this time and the airport hasn’t confirmed that they’re giving us the space; however, we did make the request. 
Kyle tabled this item because it’s not known if we have the space and how much it will cost.
BEP Manager Kat noted that if the sub-committee doesn’t object, the SLA will continue to attempt to get confirmation from the airport that they will identify the space for a blind vendor.
b.
VS #M-7 Maui Medical Center Heat Issue:  BEP Manager Kat reported it’s a continuing issue and asked Stan to provide information.
Stan reported that the problem has been temporarily solved, citing it’s a circulation problem not a capacity problem.  They installed 2 300-cubic ft. per minute fans which took the heat away.  The two main sources of heat are the big humidifier/warmer and the under-the-counter refrigerator/freezer. He doesn’t recommend upright freezers because it has to have a defrost cycle which runs 5x more energy and subsequently it adds to the heat.  He recommends the upright freezer be replaced.

He noted that Maui Hospital charged us $8K for a 300-cubic ft. per minute fan, however, we don’t know where it is and it’s not drawing the heat out.  Secondly, they said there was $10K leftover, can VR get the money back?
BEP Manager Kat if there’s anything else we need to do.
Stan responded we won’t know until summer, when it gets hotter.  He noted that we may need to insulate the window, but we won’t know until then.  The issue is the hot air is trapped inside the stand and the hospital will not allow them to install a vent.
He also suggested that the humidifier/warmer possibly be replaced with a dry heat warmer because all the products that go into the warmer are all wrapped and the humidifier adds to the heat.
c.
VS #K-4 Kauai Civic Center Heat Issue:  VFS Susan reported that they met with the engineer who eluded that he thought it was just an evening issue and not during working hours; however, they clarified with him that the issue exists.  His challenge is priority and what he’s able to do.  He’s been consulting with his boss and researching what options are available.
4.
SFY 2016 Budget Review and Recommendations:  VRA Albert reported that the situation drastically changed since initial promise made by former VRA Joe.  In 2013-2014, the agency was rolling over the entire fiscal year allotment which we were able to do for 1 year.  However, in 2014-2015, we’ve been tapping into our current year budget prior to end of fiscal year; currently, we’re in the FFY 2015 through the end of September and estimate we’ll be tapping into FFY 2015 allotment sometime next month.  VR has already tapped into subsequent to meet requirement for Work Force Innovation to provide services to youths.
We’re not sure how long we can continue 2/1 match whereby VR puts up $666K and RSRA match with $333K.  We may need to cut back and reduce it to VR putting $333K and RSRA matching with $166K.
He suggested the committee may want to look at working with smaller renovation projects; hopefully given shorter turn-around time, maybe projects can be accomplished within a year and we won’t have to go through DAGS.  It all boils down to what the project and who is going to write the request for proposal.
As we roll out a new increment of projected renovation work, maybe if we cut back the total overall, work with the committee to identify the facilities that need some attention and could use the money; let’s focus on shorter turn-around and hopefully we can reap the benefits within the fiscal year.
Joel asked about federal matching, whether it’s a match.  VRA Albert noted the RSRA is federal funds.  If VR puts up $333K and RSRA puts up $166K, we would be able to go after re-allotment monies if available.  We anticipate re-allotment monies to be available through 2016.
Stan asked if there are still monies left from the $1.3 million.  BEP Manager Kat responded that there’s approximately $500.
VRA Albert noted that’s one of the problems; we went in too big and because of that, DAGS was involved.  He hopes to work with the committee to take a look at smaller projects so we don’t need to do RFPs.

Stan noted that besides the DAGS fee of $3K, there are planning and architect fees, in advance of doing any work; then to follow-up with the contactor, they charge another fee, totaling to approximately over 50 percent of the total cost.
VRA Albert agreed noting that Ho’opono was able to get capital improvement monies from the Legislature, part of which was used to repair Ho’opono’s elevator citing the architect fee cost more than the actual repair.
Moving forward, VRA Albert expressed his sentiment is in giving the $666K/$333K match; however, as we move forward, there is less and less rollover money so he’s looking at $333K/$166K match.
Kyle asked if the $500K is still available.

VRA Albert responded as of today, yes; it may not be the case in 2 weeks.  He’s hoping to have the funds available at least through September.
5.
2016 Medical and Retirement Benefits Recommendation:
OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Status of Renovations:
a.
VS #7 Liliuokalani Building (LB):  BEP Manager Kat reported that nothing has been done, but they would still like to explore getting the kitchen up to code; feels it’s a viable facility; and hasn’t heard any plans to demolish the building.  She would like to see the kitchen up to code to avoid any emergency shut downs in the future.
Kyle noted that the concern is the down time to the operator.

BEP Manager Kat suggested that one way it can be reduced is to have it written into the contract which was not done in the previous cases.

Stan commented we recently replaced the stove and had to do electrical work because the building is old and asked why the electrical work was separated at Liliuokalani instead of combining it with the installation of the stove.  At this point, the vendor at Liliuokalani is not interested in closing because of the possible closure; however, he would like electrical work done.  He questioned if this was parceling.
BEP Manager Kat responded it’s not parceling and that program did what needed to be done in order to keep the facility operating.

Joel asked what needs to be done to bring facility up to code.
BEP Manager Kat responded that we need to update the grease trap and vent system in kitchen.

Stan’s concern is that monies won’t be available when Kona Airport is renovated.
BEP Manager Kat responded that it won’t be until 2018 and there may not be VR monies then.  She added they’re not projecting VR funds in 2018 and suggested we should start accumulating funds in the RSRA for projects in 2018, 2019 and forward.
VRA Albert noted that he visits LB regularly, has sat down with the vendor, and recommends that Kat go in to talk with the vendor because he has questions whether or not he can continue to function as is.
b.
VS #20 Kinau Hale:  VFS Kyle reported that Pacific Fire Protection, Inc. will be going in this Wednesday to upgrade the fire suppression system which will take about 3-4 days.  Thereafter, she needs to schedule another company to remove the front hood and cap-off the shaft that goes up to the ceiling, which will take a full day.  She’s hoping to have Eddie’s come concurrently to fix the right side a/c unit.  Finally, she’ll need to schedule cleaning and floor waxing of entire facility.

After completion of the fire suppression upgrade and removal of the front hood, we’ll have the fire department come in to approve the work and ensure we’re compliant.

Total cost for the fire suppression upgrade and removal of front hood will be an estimated $10K.  There will be additional cost for the repair of the air conditioning, cleaning, and initial inventory.
c.
VS #H4 and #H-8 Kona Airport:  BEP Manager Kat reported that both vendors at Kona Airport, the airport, and the SLA agreed to cancel the renovation project at the two facilities at the airport.  A request was submitted to DHS Director which will be routed to DAGS Director.  Until we receive approval from DAGS Director to cancel, we’ll probably receive a final billing to close the contracts for architectural and construction work.
2.
VS #62 Request for Reimbursement of Cleaning Expense and Review of Expenditures Associated with the Turnover to New Vendor:  VRA Albert noted we’re asking committee approval to utilize either RSRA funds or 110 monies to reimburse the vendor.
Kyle noted that after discussions with VR, DAG, and program, they agreed to use 110 funds.

Ivy noted that Stan had a letter from the Director that it can’t be paid.

DAG Lori refuted it and provided the sub-committee with copies of the letter.
Ivy expressed her discord with the situation and all this spending for VS #62.  She noted almost all the vendors have to get approval if they need something.  She admitted that her store was inappropriate at the time and shouldn’t have been opened, but she really wanted to open.  She needed a freezer drastically and asked BEP Manager Kat if she could get a freezer; Kat told her it needs to be approved by the committee.  She then goes to VR to see if she can get a refrigerator, but was told by Counselor Janet she’s sorry but that Kat won’t approve it and said that everything had to go through her.  She waited and waited, but nothing was approved.
She noted when Ron goes into his facility; he buys a $500 cutting board and a $500 mixer.  She added she’s running an operation of $15K-&22K a month and she has a $32 mixer.  She feels when you start new, you can’t be spending all this money; you have to work from the bottom and work your way up.  She feels unjust was done.
In addition, she needs her floors cleaned and needed a sign; luckily, VFS Susan worked on the sign right away.

BEP Manager Kat noted she understands her frustration; whenever you have a new facility, there are a lot of things that go on.  She wanted clarification why she went to counseling for a piece of equipment that is a Randolph Sheppard responsibility.
She responded that she went to VR because she heard others went to VR to get stuff.

DAG Lori stated that they can’t start changing the rules like that.  She added this all stemmed from the placement of the vendor into Kaneohe Bay MCBH which was a major coup; former DAG Susan Kern worked on this for years.  Stan got the facility which opened up a whole bunch of movement and change.  With that kind of movement, everybody starts asking for things because movement is happening; everybody thinks their particular facility needs immediate attention.  She checked the rules and noted there’s no process in place for this particular situation.  Because the movements were fast, you couldn’t address what was a bigger or more important issue because everybody had issues.
Moving forward, Kyle asked BEP Manager Kat to assign someone right away to work with Ivy and make it a priority to see what we can do to meet her needs.

Reference reimbursement to Ron, DAG Lori suggested this:

a.
because we’re very lucky to have 110 funds and VRA Albert to approve those funds to reimburse Ron to satisfy what she considers a legitimate expense that Ron had done;
b.
it was reasonably relied on in error by someone who’s no longer in the program that he could do what he did; he didn’t know he couldn’t;

c.
this is the last reimbursement at this point for renovations before she talks to the members about a new policy.

She added if VRA Albert gives his blessing because of all this “pilikia” (trouble) and controversy, this is something the sub-committee should vote on after hearing from everybody.
VRA Albert stated it was his understanding that there was misinformation from VR staff to Ron.  As a result, things happened the way it did and it wasn’t his fault.  We can look at RSRA, 110 funds, or VR monies.  If the committee still stands firm on not supporting the use of either the RSRA or 110 funds, it’s their decision.  He confirmed that they can use VR monies.  He welcomed the members to talk to him and doesn’t believe in favoritism.  He added if the staff messed up, they will fix it.  DAG Lori suggested that anybody that has issues to go to the SLA and put it in writing; this will be part of the process.
Moving forward, Kyle stated that nothing will be reimbursed unless it’s been pre-approved; however, the days of the program telling the vendor “we’re too busy”, “we’re swamped”, or “we cannot get around to it” are over; the program has the responsibility to obtain the bids.
BEP Manager Kat agreed.

Kyle also addressed the issue with things not being done in a timely manner.

BEP Manager Kat agreed it may happen at times.

Kyle noted that any air conditioner or refrigeration issue that’s essential to operations should be done right away and not have to go through procurement.
BEP Manager Kat stated there is a provision that we can directly go to source that’s reliable and can meet our timeline.
Joel asked what the dollar amount that requires a bid because it changes all the time.
BEP Manager Kat stated the policy of the agency is to always go out for bid.  The policy of the state procurement office is:  below $5K, it’s recommended you have a minimum of three bids, it can be verbal; $5K and over, it has to be written, three bids, you have to have a bid, it’s not a recommendation.
Joel remarked that it’s inconsistent and that the agency doesn’t always look for three bids.
VFS Susan refuted and said that she has procured almost every single thing, even for under $100.

Joel feels if it’s policy, that’s fine; however, he feels the agency is not consistent.  

BEP Manager Kat noted that it is the policy of the agency; however, whenever there’s an emergency and or if we can justify that three bids are not needed, we go for one bid.

In Joel’s situation, his air conditioner had a leak repaired; when the technician repaired the a/c, he put in a bid and informed Ho’opono that it may last a little while and that it needs to be taken care of.  A week later, the air conditioner failed.  Joel said the technician was told it needed to go out for bid.  He stated the air conditioner is leaking, the repair was $1,100, and asked why this is going out to bid when there’s been numerous purchases way more in the past.
VFS Susan noted that in this particular situation, the way it was conveyed by the technician, it didn’t sound like it was an emergency.  The bids were actually due the next day when we received the call that the a/c failed.
BEP Manager Kat noted that usually with a/c situations, it’s usually an emergency so we call Eddie’s.  If it’s $5K and up and it’s not an emergency, we definitely will go out to bid.

DAG Lori asked Ivy if she felt it was an emergency.

She said she bought the refrigerator herself because she had nowhere to store her food.  She was lacking a cooler because the supplier was delayed because they didn’t have access onto Pearl Harbor.
DAG Lori stated that this was an emergency:  Ivy risked losing money on food because she was relying on equipment being there, something out of our control.  DAG Lori noted she wants to be able to provide for these types of situations; she wants them to not feel that the agency is trying to thwart by using the committee as an excuse because by law, we have to go through the committee, especially if we use RSRA funds.  Because of these different situations she wasn’t aware of, it further reiterates to her that there has to be some kind of change with policy and there needs to be exceptions for situations that can’t be helped.  If it’s not an emergency, there’s no reason why you can’t get prior approval.

With this new policy, the vendors will have the responsibility to contact the SLA with the information and state the emergency; the SLA will then have the responsibility to accept that it’s an emergency and something they weren’t able to get prior approval because of unforeseen circumstance or emergency.
Ivy suggested that the SLA send this new policy out by certified mail to every vendor and have them sign to acknowledge that they received and understand the information.
DAG Lori added that this type of discussion she wanted to have, good or bad, but encourages everyone to remove all animosity and bad feelings.
Gerry wanted clarification on what is an emergency.  His facility was recently visited by the health inspector and he had to toss out about $300 worth of food because his cooler temperature was not to code.  Eddie’s Refrigeration came to service the cooler and found the compressor needed to be replaced, but asked why the SLA needed three bids.
BEP Manager Kat stated Gerry had another cooler, although won’t hold a lot.

Kyle stated it’s an emergency is because he’s not able to provide his full array of products.
DAG Lori provided instances of emergencies:

a.
Ron did what he did because he didn’t know; not his fault.  The facility was in disarray when the Navy turned over facility to program.  Ron had old and broken equipment.
b.
Ivy’s was a brand new facility, she had no equipment.
c.
Gerry’s has equipment but not able to provide his full menu because of inoperable cooler, however, it doesn’t shut him down.
Following discussion, Kyle suggested that if anyone needs anything, they need to contact SLA directly in writing.
He expressed that the agency has staff and that part of their responsibility is to provide management services and feels they have some responsibility to ensure that the equipment is operating properly.
DAG Lori refuted saying that they are sole entrepreneurs and they have some modicum of responsibility to ensure that their equipment and facilities are working and clean.  She added they can’t blame the agency if the agency is not aware; on the same token, if the agency is informed and the agency doesn’t respond then we fail.  She doesn’t believe it’s not the duty of the agency to spot check the facility because they or somebody should be there every day.
Ivy suggested that when a VFS first starts, they should experience what it’s like to run a stand, the same way they are required to participate in New Visions training when hired at Ho’opono.

BEP Manager Kat noted she will take this into consideration.

DAG Lori noted that in order to have a good collaboration, it has to work on both sides.  On the other hand, she suggested that maybe, as sole entrepreneurs, they should take maybe 1 day and come here to be a specialist for a day.

Kyle recommended that the reimbursement to Ron be paid with VR funds.
NEXT MEETING:
To be determined.
ADJOURNMENT: 
There being no further business to discuss, Dane moved to adjourn the meeting, Don seconded, and meeting adjourned at 2:04 p.m.

Transcribed by:
MJ Andres, Secretary
Employment Section

